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Minutes of the Meeting of the BARNSLEY CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP GOVERNING BODY (PUBLIC SESSION) held on Thursday 13 December 2012 at 1.00 pm in the Boardroom at Longfields Court, Carlton, Barnsley.
PRESENT:
	Dr Nick Balac  (in the chair)  
	Chair 

	Ms Anne Arnold
	Lay Member

	Dr Clare Bannon
	Member 

	Dr Robert Farmer 
	Member 

	Dr Mehrban Ghani
	Medical Director

	Dr John Harban
	Member 

	Ms Deborah Hayman
	Interim Chief Finance Officer

	Dr Sudhagar Krishnasamy
	Member 

	Mr Jim Logan
	Member

	Dr Nick Luscombe
	Member

	Mr Chris Ruddlesdin
	Lay Member

	Mr Mark Wilkinson
	Chief Officer (Designate)


IN ATTENDANCE:
	Ms Karina Boffey
	Head of Planning & Performance (from minute GB 12/47 to  GB 12/49)

	Ms Christine Joy 
	Customer Relations Manager Commissioning Support Unit,

	Ms Kay Morgan
	Governing Body Secretary (Designate)

	Ms Sharon Stoltz
	Interim Head of Public Health

	Ms Kirsty Waknell
	Head of Communications and Social Marketing


APOLOGIES:
	Marie Hoyle
	Member

	Brigid Reid
	Chief Nurse (Designate)  


Prior to the commencement of the meeting the Chairman welcomed members of the public who were in attendance and introductions took place.  
	Agenda Item
	Note
	Action


	Deadline

	GB 12/41
	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


	
	

	
	The Chairman requested any declarations of interest from members of the Governing Body.   The Medical Director reported that the spelling of his name was now correct on his General Medical Council registration and passport.   The Governing Body noted the correct spelling of the Medical Director’s name as Mehrban Abdul Ghani. There were no further declarations of interest.

	
	

	GB 12/42
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC ON BARNSLEY CLINCIAL COMMISSIONING GROUP BUSINESS


	
	

	
	The Chairman invited questions from the public on Barnsley Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) business.  

	
	

	
	In response to questions raised it was clarified that the Governing Body Agenda had been posted on the CCG website.  In addition paper copies of the agenda would be made available for members of the public and at each meeting of the Governing Body.  Members of the Public were informed of the CCG’s Public Engagement Strategy and Patient Council and invited to participate.

	
	

	
	A member of the public asked about the CCGs constitution and purpose.  It was noted that the 2012 Health and Social Care Act provided for the creation of CCGs from 1 April 2013.  The CCG currently had delegated authority from the NHS Barnsley Primary Care Trust (PCT) to act and was operating in shadow period until 1 April 2013. The chairman advised that the purpose of the CCG was to commission safe quality services for the people of Barnsley and to obtain value for money.


	
	

	
	Members of the public were informed that the CCG would be moving to Hillder House, 49/51 Gawber Road, Barnsley which would make the CCG a more accessible organisation in terms of location and attendance at meetings for members of the public.  It was anticipated that the move to Hillder House would take place in February 2013.  

	
	

	
	A member of the public drew the Governing Body’s attention to an article published in the Barnsley Chronicle about rising attendances at the Barnsley Hospital NHS Foundation Trust’s (BHNFT) Accident and Emergency Department.    The Chief Officer (Designate) provided reassurance that CCG were actively monitoring and analysing A&E performance and that there were a number of strategies in place to reduce A&E attendances.  The Medical Director commented that the rising attendances at the BHNFT A&E Department reflected the national trend.  Also that it was important for patients to be signposted to the correct service rather than presenting at the A&E Department.   
 
	
	

	
	The Chairman thanked members of the public for their comments and indicated that the work streams and plans for reductions in A&E attendances would be shared with the public.

	MW
	31.01.13

	GB 12/43
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 

	
	

	
	The minutes of the previous meeting held on 8 November 2012 were verified as a correct record of the proceedings subject to the following:

	
	

	
	Minute Ref 12/28 Governing Body Action Log - Item 28

	
	

	
	The requirements of a Governing Body Lead in relation to the Mental Capacity Act and Deprivation of Liberty to be added to the Governing Body Action Log.

	KM
	19/12/12

	
	Minute Ref 12/29 APMS Practice

	
	

	
	Inclusion of the organisational development session ‘Variation in Practice’ on the Governing Body Action Log.  

	KM
	19/12/12

	GB 12/44
	MATTERS ARISING

	
	

	
	The Chairman indicated that any matters arising from the minutes of the previous meeting had been included on the Governing Body Action Log.  

	
	

	GB 12/45
	GOVERNING BODY ACTION LOG 

	
	

	
	The Chief Officer (Designate) explained that the Action Log was used as a robust process to ensure that all actions identified by the Governing Body were captured and monitored for completeness.  Out of 87 actions currently recorded on the Log, 40 were now deemed complete and if agreeable to the Governing Body these actions could be removed from the Action Log.  

 
	
	

	
	The Governing Body considered those actions from the Action Log where the date for completion had lapsed. The following points were noted:

	
	

	
	Items 2, 3,16, 35, 61, and 87
These actions were noted as complete.

	KM
	19/12/12

	
	Item 12

Governance Framework for Clinical Engagement to be developed.  

	MW
	30/01/13

	
	Item 28
It was noted that the contract for the Named Doctor for Safeguarding Children was in place until 31 March 2013.  Recruitment for a Named Doctor Safeguarding Children would therefore be required.  
	MW


	31/01/13

	
	Item 46
Progress column to be updated to indicate that a response from the BHNFT remained outstanding. 


	KM
	19/12/12

	
	Item 47 and 48

The Interim Head of Public Health agreed to brief Dr N Luscombe about transition of the Health Visiting Service.  It was noted that Dr D M Athale was the Local Medical Committee’s representative on the Health Visitor Implementation Group.  
It was noted that the Health Visiting Specification was almost ready to be signed off and would be shared with the Governing Body and Membership Council.  


	SS

MW
	31/12/12
22/12/12

	
	Item 53 
Governing Body Members were reminded to provide their biographies for the CCG Website and authorisation process by no later than 17 December 2012.

	ALL
	17/12/12



	
	Item 66
The CCG Constitution to be circulated to GP practices by 19 December 2012 and submitted to the Membership Council on 22 January 2013.   

It was noted that legal opinion on the CCG Constitution was awaited.


	MW
	18/12/12& 22/01/13

	
	The Governing Body noted the Action Log and agreed that those actions noted as complete could be removed from the Action Log.  

	
	

	GB 12/46
	REPORT OF THE CHIEF OFFICER (DESIGNATE) 

	
	

	
	The Governing Body received and considered the Report of the Chief Officer (Designate).   The Report provided an update on recent appointments, authorisation process, the Health and Well Being Board, The Dearne Approach and collaborative working for QIPP/transformation.  The Report also appended the CCG’s staff structure as at 10 December 2012. 

	
	

	
	The Chief Officer (Designate) indicated that he would communicate details of the latest CCG appointments to GP practices and practice managers.  

	MW
	20/12/12

	
	The Chief Officer (Designate) drew members attention to ‘The Dearne Approach’.  The Barnsley Metropolitan Borough Council in partnership with the CCG were piloting new ways of delivering more efficient and effective services against a backdrop of decreasing public sector resources.  The local integrated services approach would be achieved by involving and supporting local people in the Dearne to determine what the priorities should be for future services delivery in the area.  The approach in the Dearne would inform Barnsley’s overall approach to local integrated services.  

	
	

	
	It was noted that the Chief Officer (Designate) had written to the Chief Executives of the Barnsley Hospital NHS Foundations Trust (BHNFT), South West Yorkshire Partnership Trust (SWYPT) and the Barnsley Metropolitan Borough Council (BMBC) setting out a proposed approach to collaborative working for Quality Innovation Productivity and Prevention (QIPP) transformation.  

	
	

	
	The Committee noted the Report of the Chief Officer (Designate) 

	
	

	STRATEGY POLICY AND PLANS


	GB 12/47
	PLANNING FOR 2013/14 AND BEYOND

	
	

	
	The Interim Chief Finance Officer presented the Draft Commissioning Intentions and Medium Term Financial Plan.  A revised paper about the CCG’s Financial Plan was tabled.  

	
	

	
	With regard to Commissioning Intentions for 2013/14 and beyond it was highlighted that the CCG would commission effective and efficient high quality and sustainable NHS services for patients, with prioritised use of resources, improved patient outcomes and greater financial stability.   It was noted that the commissioning intentions built upon collaborative work undertaken with the CCGs partners in health and social care to introduce new and innovative ways of working which would improve the health of the local population; reduce inequalities and improve productivity.  The Chairman explained that the commissioning intentions supported the delivery of the five outcome challenges set for the NHS:

· Domain 1 To prevent people from dying prematurely

· Domain 2 To enhance the quality of life for people with long term conditions

· Domain 3 To help people recover from episodes of ill health or following injury

· Domain 4 To ensure that people have a positive experience of care

· Domain 5 To treat and care for people in a safe environment and protect them from avoidable harm.

	
	

	
	In order to identify the changes the CCG wished to make, the health needs of the population had been reviewed against the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment.  The review highlighted the following:

· Growing and increasingly elderly population

· Widening health inequalities across Barnsley and between Barnsley and the rest of England (life expectancy)

· High levels of deprivation

· High levels of hospitalisation

· High level of premature deaths from cancer and cardiovascular disease

· Variation in practice and performance.


	
	

	
	From this review seven improvement programme / opportunities for change areas were identified as cancer, cardiovascular disease, long term conditions, unplanned care, Mental health, planned care and Maternity/Children.  It was noted that Quality, Innovation, Productivity and Prevention schemes (QIPP) had been aligned to Long term Conditions, Unplanned Care, and Planned Care.  

	
	

	
	The Governing Body considered the seven improvement programme areas.   It was noted that for some programme areas the stipulated aims and objectives needed to be reworded in a more meaningful way.  It was highlighted that the Cancer programme area appeared limited in that it did not refer to primary care.     The Governing Body were informed that a whole systems approach was being taken to look at teenage health. 
 
	KB
	19/12/12

	
	The Financial Plan identified total resources, applications and planned surplus for financial years from 2012 to 2016.  It also included a spend analysis for 2012/12, a Quality Innovation, Prevention and Productivity (QIPP) Savings Plan and a breakdown of the CCGs cost envelope for commissioning support.    The high level messages from the Financial Plan indicated that the CCG was healthy position financially with recurrent monies to invest and had an estimated planned surplus in 2013/14 of 3.6 million.  

	
	

	
	The Governing Body approved the Commissioning Intentions and Medium Term Financial Plan.  

	
	

	GB 12/48
	CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP AND NHS BARNSLEY PUBLIC HEALTH DIRECTORATE

	
	

	
	The Interim Head of Public Health informed the Governing Body about the CCG and NHS Barnsley Public Health Directorate Memorandum of Understanding.   The Memorandum of Understanding covered the financial year 2012-2013, as from the date of agreement.  The Memorandum of Understanding provided a framework of working arrangements. The Interim Head of Public Health explained that responsibility for Public Health advice to commissioning remained with the NHS Barnsley Primary Care Trust until 31 March 2013. From 1 April 2013 the Barnsley Metropolitan Borough Council was obliged to provide Public Health advice free of charge to the Clinical Commissioning Group. Going forward it was noted that a CCG and Public Health work programme would be negotiated by both parties by the end of February 2013. 

 
	MW
	28/02/12



	
	The Governing Body approved the Memorandum of Understanding for the reminder of the financial year.  

	
	

	PERFORMANCE ISSUES


	GB 12/49
	INTEGRATED PERFORMANCE REPORT

	
	

	
	The Head of Planning & Performance introduced the Integrated Performance Report to the Governing Body.  The purpose of the report was to:
· Update the Governing Body with progress against the key performance indicators

· Identify any risks or challengers in achieving performance indicators along with any actions being taken to improve performance.

· Provide the month 7  finance report

· Provide progress against the provider contracts.  


	
	

	
	The Head of Planning & Performance informed the Governing Body that a case of MRSA had been reported in October 2012.  There had now been two cases of MRSA reported against an indicator of zero.  Both cases of MRSA had occurred out of Barnsley, but involved Barnsley registered patients.  The cases were therefore attributed to the Barnsley MRSA indicator.  

	
	

	
	It was noted that Accident and Emergency (A&E) performance was being closely monitored on a daily basis by the CCG.  An A&E Recovery Plan had been requested and provided by the Barnsley Hospital NHS Foundation Trust. Dr Sudhager Krishnasamy advised the Governing Body that he would also discuss A&E performance at his bi-monthly meetings with the Head of Urgent Care at the Barnsley Hospital NHS Foundation trust. 


	SK
	

	
	It was noted that the CCG was on course to deliver on all its statutory financial duties, including achievement of its control total of £3.5 million surplus.  For the first time the Finance report, provided information relating to Barnsley Hospital NHS Foundation Trust contract monitoring report, detailing activity and finance performance with cost and volume variances.  

 
	
	

	
	It was noted that the Integrated Performance Report was a evolving to best meet the information needs of the Governing Body.  The Interim Chief Finance Officer, Head of Planning & Performance and Ms A Arnold agree to meet outside of the meeting to discuss the format, content and timeliness of information included in the Integrated Performance report.  


	AA DH & KB
	07/01/13

	
	The Governing Body noted the Integrated performance Report.

	
	

	COMMITTEE REPORTS AND MINUTES


	GB 12/50
	CCG COM MINUTES

	
	

	
	The Chief Officer (Designate) advised the Governing Body that the Chief Officers and Chairs of CCG met regularly as a forum to exchange intelligence and provide support.  The minutes of the CCG Com were thought useful to share with CCG Governing Bodies.  

	
	

	
	The Chief Officer (Designate) drew members’ attention to the work ongoing around acute care reconfiguration and also to a strategic clinical network event to be held on 15 January 2012.

	
	

	
	The Governing Body noted the Minutes of the CCG Com held on 2 November 2012 and 7 December 2012.  


	
	

	GB 12/51
	MINUTES OF THE QUALITY AND PATIENT SAFETY COMMITTEE

	
	

	
	The Medical Director informed the Governing Body about the inaugural meting of the Quality and Patient Safety Committee held on 29 November 2012.  

	
	

	
	The Medical Director indicated that the Quality and Patient Safety Committee had received assurance that all patients in learning disability placements would be visited and followed up on a regular basis.   It was noted that the Quality and Patient Safety Committee would undertake some detailed work on the clinical templates for the NHS 111 Service.  The clinical templates would be signed off at the next meeting of the Committee on 24 January 2013.  

	
	

	
	The Governing Body noted the Minutes of the Quality and Patient Safety Committee held on 29 November 2012. 

	
	

	GB 12/52
	MINUTES OF THE FINANCE AND PERFORMANCE COMMITTEE

	
	

	
	The Committee received and considered the Minutes of the Inaugural meeting of the Finance and Performance Committee held on 29 November 2012.

	
	

	
	In relation to minute reference FPC 12/07 the Chief Officer (Designate) commented that he would submit a covering letter with the final draft Commissioning Support Unit service level agreement detailing key performance indicators and the requirement for the CSU to base functions locally where ever possible.  This was particularly important for the IM&T and Business Intelligence functions.    The Governing Body were advised that Dr J Harban and Dr N Luscombe were developing key performance indicators for the IM&T and Business intelligence functions.  Drs J Harban and N Luscombe were to meet with Christine Joy (CSU, customer relations manager) to discuss provision of service.

	JH NL & CJ
	

	
	The Chairman stressed the importance of obtaining the best commissioning support service for Barnsley CCG.  It had been clarified with Christine Joy, CSU Customer Relations Manager that key performance indicators and work plan were for year ending 31 March 2013.  The Chair queried the ease and practicalities of market testing commissioning support services. The Interim Chief Finance Officer clarified that it was a considerable undertaking to comply with the procurement process.

Dr John Harban queried if the CSU SLA had been achieved with proper process and due diligence.  It was clarified that within timescales the CCG had complied with all required regulatory requisites. 

	
	

	
	The Governing Body noted the Minutes of the Finance and Performance Committee held on 29 November 2012.

	
	

	GB 12/53
	MINUTES OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

	
	

	
	The Chairman of the Audit Committee, Ms A Arnold advised the Governing Body about the inaugural meeting of the Audit Committee held on 6 December 2012.  

	
	

	
	It was noted that the terms of reference for the Audit Committee would be reviewed after 1 April 2013.  The initial review of the Audit Committee handbook Self Assessment checklist would provide a systematic way to structure the Audit Committees future schedule of work.  It was highlighted that after 2013/14 the CCG may be expected to ‘test the market’ for providers of internal audit.  

	
	

	
	The Governing Body noted the Minutes of the Audit Committee held on 29 November 2012.


	
	

	GB 12/54
	MINUTES OF THE MEMBERSHIP COUNCIL 

	
	

	
	The Governing Body received and considered the minutes of the Membership Council held on 4 December 2012.  It was noted that Dr Aggarwal A and Dr S Sakhamuri had attended the Membership Council Meeting.

It was noted that minute reference 12/11.1 last sentence should read: 
‘Two comments were received relating to the large amount of material on the agenda and consideration of smaller mechanisms for engagement’. 

	
	

	
	The Governing Body noted the Minutes of the Membership Council held on 4 December 2012.


	
	

	GENERAL


	GB 12/55
	FEEDBACK FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC 

	
	

	
	The Chairman thanked members of the public for their attendance at the meeting and invited their feedback about the meeting.  

	
	

	
	A member of the public requested the use of ‘plain English’ committee reports without the use of abbreviations and jargon.  Also that a contact number be included in advertisements about Public meetings of the Governing Body. 

	
	

	
	The chairman indicated that the points of clarity about Committee reports would be actioned accordingly 
 
	
	

	GB 12/56
	PUBLIC BODIES (ADMISSION TO MEETINGS) ACT 1960 

	
	

	
	It was agreed that the Governing Body consider matters of a confidential nature and in pursuance of Section 1 (2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 the public be excluded during consideration of the aforementioned business.

	
	

	GB 12/57
	DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING

	
	

	
	The next meeting of the Governing Body will be held on Thursday 17 January 2013 at 1.00 pm in the Boardroom at Longfields Court, Carlton.
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